
 

United Kingdom 
UK sees sustained deflation for first time

 Consumer prices fall 0.1% on a year ago for 

second month running 

 Low costs point to ongoing weak price trends in 

coming months 

 Data support case for interest rates to remain 

on hold 

The UK’s Consumer Price Index (CPI) remained in 

negative territory in October, helping shore up the 

Bank of England’s belief that there’s no rush to start 

raising interest rates. 

Prices were 0.1% lower than a year ago, according to 

the Office for National Statistics, having slipped into 

deflation back in September. This is the first time that 

we have seen falling consumer prices for two 

consecutive months since data were first available in 

1996. Inflation has been completely absent from the 

UK economy since February as low oil and commodity 

prices, plus a stronger currency, have helped bring 

down prices. Food, fuel and transport costs all fell 

heavily compared to a year ago in October.  

Core inflation rose to 1.1%, but clearly remains 

subdued by historical standards and will present little 

concern to policymakers. 

The lack of inflationary pressures is also evident in 

business survey data on companies’ costs, which 

suggest that inflation will stay subdued in coming 

months. PMI surveys have shown that manufacturing 

costs have been falling at the fastest rate for six years 

in recent months and service sector costs rising at a 

reduced rate, held down by low energy prices and 

intense competition among suppliers.   

The deflationary picture supports the Bank of 

England’s dovish outlook, which envisages interest 

rates staying on hold until 2017. However, this outlook 

is dependent on oil prices and wage pressures 

remaining low, with strong chances that these 

deflationary effects will fade as we move into the new 

year.  

The benefit of ongoing low inflation is not only that 

interest rates will stay lower for longer but that real 

wage growth remains robust, which will in turn 

continue to boost consumer spending power and help 

sustain the economic upturn, albeit with this boost 

moderating in 2016. 
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